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    Director Morrow and I spon-
sored the following 2015-29 
resolution that was added to the 
last board meeting to purchase 
$15,000 worth of temporary por-
table ramps to assist the elders 
and handicapped by making it 
easier to get in and out of their 
homes until they are able to get 
a permanent ramp put in. These 
will be on loan under the elders 
program’s durable medical equip-
ment, so please make contact 
with the elders program for more 
information at (888) 711-7356 or 
635-4971.

    RESOLUTION NO: 2015-29
    TEMPORARY PORTABLE 
WHEELCHAlR RAMPS AND 
BEDRAILS
    WHEREAS, the board of 
directors recognizes a pressing 
need for temporary portable 
wheelchair ramps to be available 
for short-term occasional use by 
low-income tribal elders; and
    WHEREAS, the Elder Health 
Program (cost center #9090), 
manages funds that can be used 
for the purpose of providing 
durable medical equipment; and
    WHEREAS, the board has 
determined that it is appropri-
ate to use this budget to acquire 
temporary portable wheelchair 
ramps that can be loaned to qual-
ified low income tribal elders on 
a short-term basis.
    NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT 
RESOLVED, that the Board of 
Directors of the Sault Ste.
Marie Tribe of Chippewa 
Indians hereby appropriates up 
to $15,000 in tribal support to 
be added to the Elder Health 
Care Program for the purpose 
of acquiring no less than three 
temporary portable wheelchair 
ramps which the program shall 
loan on a temporary, short-term 
basis to qualifying low income 

elders in cases residing within 
the tribe’s service area in cases 
deemed medically necessary.
    BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, 
to add an additional $5,000 in 
tribal support to the Elder Health 
Care Program and add bedrails 
to the durable medical list, total-
ing $20,000 to the Elder Health 
Care Program from tribal sup-
port.
    The board appropriated a total 
of $243,950 for the fiscal year 
2015 governmental buildings 
capital purchases budget, which 
will come from other revenues/
fund balance. The approved 
amount covers about 17 buildings 
and various priority projects that 
the tribe owns. The Manistique 
community building is one of 
the buildings identified for some 
needed repairs to the roof, exte-
rior lights and an upgrade to the 
heating/cooling in the pharmacy 
area.
    On March 28 from 11 a.m. to 
2 p.m. at the Manistique commu-
nity center a Parenting Awareness 
Month activity will be held to 
promote awareness, education 
and provide resources. This activ-
ity will also emphasize the impor-
tance of effective parenting in 
nurturing your children, a table of 

parenting materials and education 
pamphlets will be provided for 
parents and caregivers.
    Activities planned for children 
and parents will be a cakewalk, 
craft table, face painting, coloring 
contest, door prizes and snacks.
    They are looking for donations 
of cakes for the cakewalk. If you 
would like to donate one, please 
call 341-6993 or drop off the day 
of the event. Any donations will 
be greatly appreciated.
    There will be a Escanaba area 
“Caring For Our Elders” winter 
powwow on Feb. 21 at the Ruth 
Butler Building on the U.P. State 
Fair Grounds in Escanaba, Mich. 
For more information, call (906) 
241-8264.
    Heat assistance:
    The LIHEAP Crisis Energy 
Assistance is still available 
through Sept. 30 or as long as 
funding is available. Funding is 
on a first come, first served basis.
    Crisis Energy offers financial 
assistance to tribal members who 
fall in one or more categories of 
these groups: elders age 60+, dis-
abled or household with a child 
aged 5 or below. Income eligibil-
ity guidelines apply for the crisis 

program.
    The Elders’ Heating Assistance 
Program was designed to assist 
the elderly population ago 60+ 
who are ineligible for LIHEAP 
energy assistance. Elders’ heating 
is available Jan. 1 to Dec. 31, 
as long as funding is available. 
Applicants are required to meet 
the program eligibility criteria 
guidelines.
    For more information or to 
apply, call Viola Neadow at 341-
6993 or (800) 347-7137.
    The board authorized the 
tribal transportation program to 
apply for a tribal transit program 
funding grant. If approved, the 
funding would be used to imple-
ment transportation coordination 
with local transit agencies or to 
implement tribal transit through-
out our seven-county service 
area. If approved the grant would 
allow for start up, replacement 
or expansion of transportation. If 
approved the grant would be for 
$350,000 a year for two years.
    If you need to reach me, call 
me at my new phone number: 
(906) 203-2471.
    Thank you,
    Denise Chase, vice-chair

    The board has been very busy 
over the last few months on 
budgets and capital expenditure 
approvals. We have passed most, 
if not all, as I write this. We have 
worked hard and long but not as 
hard as all the employees that 
have to coordinate and compile 
agendas, procedures and spend-
ing plans. It is a very long and 
exhaustive task but once again we 
have to thank everyone for all of 
their hard work.
    Now it starts all over again. 
Our first 2016 budget, budget 
A, has to be completed by July 
2015. The cost centers mainly 
have to do with our education and 
childcare centers.
    We have finalized the budgets 
for the year for our casinos.

    We have an interim CEO of 
casinos, Fred Buro, whom has 
developed a basic plan to move 
forward. He has created a positive 
atmosphere to work in and the 
changes to come will be a great 
leap forward in how we under-
stand and do business.
    I support Mr. Buro and even 
though change is sometimes 
scary, we look at these changes 
as a chance to once again move 
the casinos on and into the twen-
ty-first century.
    As a member of the Cultural 
Committee, we are glad to report 
that our revised by-laws are 
now ready to go to the board of 
directors for consideration and 
approval. We worked diligently to 
redefine this committee and hope 
to roll out teachings and cultural 
activities so everyone can come 
together and learn and enjoy our 
heritage and our culture. We are 
not the culture police or out to 
tell anyone how, what, where or 
when. We are here to express and 
participate with anyone, our cul-
ture. Please be on the watch for 
events and gatherings that will be 
posted soon.  
    Even though members are 
upset and dismayed at the speed 
of our progress in obtaining gam-
ing downstate, we are not. The 
Gaming Expansion Committee, 
which I am on, has been working 
diligently to move this process 
forward. The steps are small 

and precise but they are always 
progressing to a final positive 
outcome.
    The State of Michigan once 
again put another appeal in the 
courts to stop the Secretary of the 
Interior from putting the land into 
trust. We believe this will also 
fail because it is even a weaker 
argument than the previous two. 
They have individually named 
the board of directors in this com-
plaint but it carries little or no 
merit on stopping the acquisition 
of trust land.
    What it does do is delay the 
inevitable once again. The courts 
must investigate, review and rule, 
and that takes months. Then the 
state will either appeal or we 
will. Then months of time will 
pass before a final ruling. Then it 
might get pushed to higher court 
and the process starts all over 
again.
    The committee and the board 
understand the process and the 
time it takes to move forward, 
even though it sometimes is pain-
fully slow. Just remember that 
every step gets us closer to the 
outcome we desire.  
    Thank you for your patience 
and thank you for all the calls and 
emails.
    Keith Massaway, 702 Hazelton 
St., St. Ignace, MI 49781, kmas-
saway@msn.com, (906) 643-
6981.

    As I continue to write my 
unit reports, I feel like I can 
never say what needs to be said 
for fear of retribution to Unit 
IV and the tribal members who 
live there. The proof is in 2008 
when they shut down Marquette 
and Escanaba’s health centers, 
but kept open the Sault’s Big 
Bear hockey rinks at an est. of 
$800,000. That, in itself, says 
enough! 
    Anytime a grant with funding 
for new jobs, new programs or 
services, etc., comes up and the 
western end: Units IV and V ask 
what and if we are going to be 
part of this grant, etc. I have had 
Denny McKelvie tell me we are 
just greedy on more than one 
occasion. Greedy, look at what 
we have in the western units, it’s 
a pittance of what units I and 
III have. Unit IV is actually the 
second largest unit, so how does 
that equation work out that we 
are so greedy on the western end. 
If I were the members of Unit IV, 
I would start carpooling to the 
meetings and voicing their opin-
ions on how greedy we are on the 
western end.
    For the members who don’t 
feel we speak up at the board 
table for our members and com-
munities, we speak up constantly, 
but the western end is still out-
numbered. We have discussed a 

midjim (tribal gas station) being 
built in Manistique, Escanaba, 
Munising, Marquette, Hessel, but 
never a new one in St Ignace. I 
would hope we would not build 
in any of those areas until due dil-
igence was done and to start with 
a feasibility and traffic study. This 
needs to be done on all areas, not 
just the one unit that needs an 
election promise.
    We were blindsided and out-
numbered when they decided 
they were building a new midjim 
in St.Ignace, because people 
couldn’t find it. Very simple and 
cheap fix, put directional signs 
at each exit pointing towards 
the Midjim. Mystery solved! 
This would be an example of 
you know it’s a bad idea going 
in ex. building a new midjim in 
St. Ignace vs fixing the old one. 
Without any feasibility or traffic 
study the board was ready to vote 
on it the very first time it came 
to the table! They actually had 
the seven votes they needed that 
night to build this new midjim 
without any studies. But once 
Director Hoffman did his own 
homework, the item was tabled 
for that night. That is just one 
example, I could write so many 
you would think I was writing a 
fiction novel. More to come next 
month.
    We lost a great elder from our 
community in Escanaba this last 
month.  Jerry Miller, was a great 
man and will be missed by many. 
Jerry was one of the original 
members on the Escanaba elders 
board and committee.
    Feb. 21, 2015, in Escanaba 
the Caring for Our Elders Winter 
Powwow will take place on 
the Escanaba fairgrounds at the 
Ruth Butler building. Schedule 
of events: Grand entry at noon 
and potluck at 6 p.m. Hope to 
see many dancers and spectators 
there!
 Thank you,
 Darcy Morrow
 Dmorrow@saulttribe.net
 (906) 298-1888

Board approved temporary wheelchair ramps

Denise Chase, 
DireCtor, Unit iV

DarCy Morrow, 
DireCtor, Unit iV

Due diligence takes time

Keith Massaway, 
DireCtor, Unit iii

    In conclusion, as you can see, 
I have real concerns on some 
very serious paths that we need to 
have a plan for, communication 
to our membership from us as 
a tribe, the economical devel-
opment project in Lansing, the 
Tribal Action Plan project, casino 
infrastructure and management 
plan and an unbiased, fair avenue 
to have issues spoken about and 
addressed (board concerns) are 
just a few of the things I high-

lighted this time. I have no other 
option at this point other than to 
write about them.
    Other areas of concern are the 
request for a disabilities work-
group, veterans advocate, policy 
changes, scheduling priority 
workshop items, economical 
development (other than casinos) 
and grant writing.
    I am going to end this report 
on a positive note; I do like writ-
ing the following much better. I 

witnessed our staff this past week 
come together with presentation 
and input that made me so grate-
ful for them.
    We have had great con-
cern from the onset about the 
Graymont land mining proposal. 
After discussion and conversation 
with members, I requested at the 
board level to secure travel for 
any interested members to have 
transportation to a public meet    
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